(Approved by Council 28 April 2009)


AUDIT COMMITTEE
WEDNESDAY 8 APRIL 2009 AT 10.00 AM
PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Mallinson (Chairman), Councillor Allison, Councillor Boaden (as substitute for Councillor Hendry), Councillors Layden, Lishman and Stothard

ALSO

PRESENT:
Ms Gina Martlew (Audit Manager, Audit Commission)


Ms Angela Stubbs (Principal Auditor, Audit Commission) 

AUC.13/09
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Hendry and Mrs Styth.

AUC.14/09
STAFF
The Chairman congratulated Ms McGregor following her recent appointment as .Assistant Director of Resources (Section 151 Officer) for South Lakeland District Council, and thanked Ms McGregor for the work which she had carried out in support of the Audit Committee.  The Chairman also congratulated Ms Taylor on her promotion to the Head of Financial Services.

The Chairman also welcomed Mr Tickner to his first meeting of the Audit Committee.
AUC.15/09
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

AUC.16/09
MINUTES
The Minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 14 January 2009 were circulated.  Ms Martlew noted the reference in the Minutes to Mr Cameron Waddell’s appointment as the District Auditor and commented that he had subsequently been replaced by Mr Robin Baker.

With regards to Minute AUC.10/09(iii) relating to the signing off of Members Claim Forms, the Head of Audit Services reported that he had discussed this matter with relevant Officers who had agreed the need for Members Claim Forms to be signed off and authorised, and were now looking at the procedure which should be put in place to satisfy that requirement.  He added that he would report back on progress to a future meeting of the Committee.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Minutes of the meeting of the Audit Committee held on 14 January 2009 be agreed as a true record and signed by the Chairman.

(2)  That pursuant to Minute AUC.10/09(iii) the Head of Audit Services report back to a future meeting of the Committee on the procedures for progressing and authorising Members Claim Forms.

AUC.17/09
MINUTES OF THE CORPORATE RESOURCES OVERVIEW



AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

The Minutes of the meetings of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee held on 8 and 28 January and 11 February 2009 were submitted for Members information.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meetings of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee as set out above be received and noted.

AUC.18/09
RESPONSES FROM THE EXECUTIVE/OVERVIEW AND



SCRUTINY COMMITTEES

Consideration was given to responses from the Executive and Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee to a number of issues which had been raised at previous meetings of the Audit Committee.  Copies of the following Minute Extracts had been circulated :


CROS.22/09 – Governance of Carlisle Renaissance


EX.30/09 – 2008/09 Final Accounts Process


EX.31/09 -  Audit Services Progress Report


EX.46/09 – Use of Resources 2007/08

It was noted that the majority of the above references would be covered by reports later in the meeting.  
With regard to the Governance of Carlisle Renaissance, it was noted that this would be dealt with under the Annual Audit Inspection Letter.  Carlisle Renaissance would also be referred to in the Audit Plan as a high risk area and would therefore also be referred to as part of the consideration of the Authority’s Strategic Audit Plan.  

Ms Martlew commented that she was pleased to see items relating to the Governance of Carlisle Renaissance included in the Council’s Audit Plan.
RESOLVED – That the various responses received from the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee and the Executive to items raised at previous meetings of the Audit Committee be received, it being noted that many of the items would be considered as agenda items later in the meeting.

AUC.19/09
DATA QUALITY
Ms Martlew presented a report of the Audit Commission summarising the findings of the Commission on the Authority’s Data Quality for 2007/08.  She informed Members that the Audit Commission had undertaken a three stage approach to the review of data quality which was to review the management arrangements to determine whether proper corporate management arrangements for data quality were in place and applied in practice, to undertake an analytical review of the 2007/08 BVPI and non BVPI data together with data quality spot checks on a number of BVPI’s.  
She informed Members that overall the Council’s Management arrangements for ensuring data quality were consistently above minimum requirements, that there was strategic responsibility for data quality, and Member and Senior Officers were involved in scrutinising the quality and performance information.  The Council also had a data quality policy and supporting guidance available for staff which set out the roles and responsibilities of staff in relation to data quality.  Ms Martlew added that the analytical review work identified that the performance indicator values were substantiated by evidence for the variations and that the spot checks that had been undertaken had found that the best value PI’s were fairly stated.  She added that an Action Plan had been agreed with the Council to address issues arising from the review and a copy of the Action Plan was circulated.
Members in considering the report noted that one of the Best Value Performance Indicators spot checks related to household waste management recycling and noted the comments regarding the issues arising from the way in which the figures were collated, and more specifically that the County figures might not match District Council figures, and arrangements for reconciling waste and recycling data both between Councils and with DEFRA could be improved.

Members questioned the Audit Manager as to whether that was an issue in respect of the way in which DEFRA collated the figures, or whether this was a problem which Carlisle City Council needed to resolve or a larger problem for Councils within Cumbria to address.
Ms Martlew advised the Committee that she would investigate this matter further and send a written reply to Councillor Mrs Mallinson with further details as to how the arrangements for reconciling waste and recycling data between Councils in Cumbria and with DEFRA should be progressed.  She felt however that it was important that this matter was addressed as targets would be set which would be based on the information collated and in future penalties could be imposed as a result of any failure to meet such targets.
Members also noted the comment within the report with regard to the Best Value Performance Indicator DVPI 82A Household Waste Management Recycling, that a minor error had been identified in the calculations which the Council were aware of and queried why the Audit Commission had felt it necessary to highlight the minor error within the report.

The Chairman commented that the error identified in the calculation was very minor and she was surprised to find reference to such a minor error in the report, particularly as the error had already been rectified, and she found the entry in the report to be surprising.

Ms Martlew added that the error had not been stated in the report as a material error and that the report indicated that all the data was fairly stated.  She added that the draft report had been circulated and there had been no requests for the reference to be removed.  She did however note the points which had been made.
RESOLVED – (1) That the report be received.

(2)  That the Chairman arrange to circulate a copy of the response from the Audit Manager with regards to the arrangements for reconciling waste and recycling data between Councils in Cumbria and DEFRA to all Members for their information.

(3)  That the Committee’s comments with regard to the reference within the report of the minor error on the Waste and Recycling calculations be forwarded to the Audit Commission.

AUC.20/09
ETHICAL GOVERNANCE DIAGNOSTIC SURVEY FOR



MEMBERS AND OFFICERS

Ms Martlew reported on the draft results of the Ethical Governance Diagnostic Survey for Members and Officers which had been carried out in August 2008 and which had focussed on behaviour, culture and values.  She informed Members that 52 Council Members and 29 Senior Officers had been invited to participate in the survey and 19 Members and 13 Officers had completed and returned the survey.  She summarised the results and commented that based upon the responses received it was considered that the Council should look to raise the awareness and understanding of Officers, and particularly Members, of Ethical Governance issues.
Members in considering the report noted that whilst the level of response had been disappointing it was nonetheless better than many other authorities, and felt that the way in which the questions in the survey were framed made it difficult for Members and Officers to respond.  Members also noted that whilst raising awareness had been identified as an issue and an action from the above survey, there was a need to ensure that training for Officers and Members was not just offered but actually taken up.

Members felt it important for the Audit Commission to review how the questions in the Ethical Governance Diagnostic Survey for Members and Officers were formulated particularly as Officers and Members were not likely to know what other Members/Officers thought and suggested that perhaps some of the questions could be re-phrased to refer to “the people who you were in contact with.” 

Members also noted that whilst the City Council had carried out the survey, some Councils had not conducted the survey with their Members at all and the responses from some other authorities had been so small they could not be quantified.  Members felt that Ethical Governance was important for authorities and all public bodies, and agreed that there was a need for transparency, particularly at the present time, and in that respect the Audit Commission should review the wording of the questions and actions which could be taken to encourage all authorities to undertake the Ethical Governance Diagnostic Survey.
Ms Martlew noted the Committee’s views and commented that the survey was not obligatory but she would nevertheless take the message back to the Audit Commission.  She added that it was important for the City Council to take the messages which were contained within the survey results, including the need to promote the level of awareness of both Officers and Members on Ethical Governance issues, and the need to publicise more widely arrangements for the Council’s Whistle Blowing Policy.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Committee’s comments on the Ethical Governance Diagnostic Survey as set out above be forwarded to the Audit Commission for their consideration.

(2)  That the report and Action Plan be referred to the Members Learning and Development Group and Senior Management Team for their observations and to enable both the Member and Learning Development Group and the Senior Management Team to take the necessary action to improve the level of awareness of Officers and Members on Ethical Governance issues as part of the authority’s training programme.

AUC.21/09
CHANGING ORGANISATIONAL CULTURE : FRAUD



AWARENESS SURVEY

Ms Martlew presented the results of the Audit Commission’s Fraud Awareness Survey. She informed Members that in January 2007 the Council staff had completed an Audit Commission on-line survey which had focussed on potential risks that information technology might pose.  That survey had identified that improvements were needed to raise staff’s awareness of the Council’s counter fraud and whistle blowing arrangements.  In order to update the Audit Commission’s level of awareness of the Council’s counter fraud and corruption arrangements, members of staff were asked to complete a further on-line survey between August-October 2008.  There were 182 responses (33% response rate) to the survey and those results demonstrated that there was a greater awareness of the Council’s counter fraud and corruption arrangements than the average for other Councils, and the level of awareness had improved since the previous survey in January 2007.

Ms Martlew drew Members attention to the summary of the findings which showed that the level of awareness and confidence in the Council’s arrangements was higher in relation to staff and member conduct and lowest for internal regulations.  She identified for Members the areas where it was felt that arrangements were strong and also identified a number of areas where, although there was a relatively strong positive response, there remained an opportunity to build on the results to strengthen further staff’s awareness of the Council’s arrangements.
She also circulated a copy of the Action Plan which had been drawn up following the Survey.
The Chairman noted that some of the actions within the Action Plan had already been carried out.

RESOLVED – (1)
That a copy of the report, summary of findings and action plan be referred to the Senior Management Team, with a request that Heads of Service be asked to arrange for training and awareness raising sessions for all staff on conduct issues and the various regulations and policies referred to in the Action Plan, including the need for all existing staff to sign an acknowledgement that they had received training/information as required.

(2) The Committee also noted the offer from the Audit Commission that the Fraud Awareness Survey could be conducted again in a years time, to enable any improvements to be measured and this offer be drawn to the Senior Management Team’s attention and their response to the offer be reported back to the next meeting of the Audit Committee.

AUC.22/09
AUDIT AND INSPECTION LETTER

Ms Martlew presented the annual Audit and Inspection Letter for the City Council for 2007/08.  She drew Members attention to the key messages contained in the letter which concluded that overall the Council had good arrangements in place to manage its use of resources with the Council scoring a level 3 for 2008 which was a significant improvement from the 2007 assessment in which the Council had scored level 2.  Ms Martlew added that the District Auditor had given an unqualified opinion on the Council’s Accounts and an unqualified value for money conclusion.  It was also noted that the Council were already considering the implementation of the International Financial Reporting Standards for the 2010/11 financial year which was a key challenge for all Local Government bodies.
Ms Martlew further added that the Council had achieved a good range of improvements across its services over the last 3 years and the Council’s rate of improvement over that period was above average for District Councils, but that rate of improvement had started to slow down.  She noted that the Council had experienced a lack of capacity during the year in services such as housing and planning and the Council would also face significant challenges and consequent pressures on services in the future as a result of the economic downturn.  She added that progress had also been slow in strengthening Risk Management and Governance arrangements for Carlisle Renaissance Regeneration Schemes. 
Ms Martlew then identified the actions which were needed by the City Council to respond to the forthcoming challenges including the need to proactively manage its finances and other resources to deal with the national economic downturn, the need to strengthen the management arrangements for Carlisle Renaissance schemes and the need to be mindful of the change in emphasis in the use of resources assessment to be output based on improved outcomes for the people in Carlisle with the evidence required reflecting that change.  She also identified the need for the Council to continue the work already started on the International Financial Reporting Standards and highlighted the possibility of sharing expertise in this matter with other Councils across Cumbria.

Ms Martlew also highlighted the need for the Council to develop workforce planning to ensure that the requisite staffing capacity existed to deliver the Council’s strategic plans.  She then led Members through the different sections of the report and drew attention to the way in which the Council had developed closer partnership working with the PCT, Community and Voluntary Sectors to deliver the improved health outcomes and the commitment which the Council had made to the Healthy Cities Programme.

Ms Martlew added that the report also included details on the Council’s Direction of Travel, but whilst the relevant information was now provided for District Councils the Direction of Travel was not scored.
Members in considering the report noted the reference to the slow progress in strengthening Risk Management and Governance to effectively manage and monitor the progress of Carlisle Renaissance Schemes and reference to the capacity in-house to ensure that the Council was able to carry out its accountable body functions in relation to such externally funded programmes.
Members further noted that the North West Development Agency was proposing to provide funding but questioned whether the North West Development Agency were providing funding to provide the management of the accountable body functions, or providing funding to carry out a review to assess the capacity requirements.

Ms Martlew considered that the funding was to provide the additional capacity and Members further commented that there would also be questions as to the sustainability of any arrangements which provided funding to progress such issues in the short term, but did not address the longer term picture.
The Head of Financial Services commented that exit strategies were normally built into such arrangements and agreed to report back to a future meeting of the Committee on the proposals for addressing the ongoing arrangements for strengthening Risk Management and Governance, in order to effectively manage and monitor the progress of Carlisle Renaissance schemes following the cessation of any funding from the North West Development Agency of this function.

Members also noted the items regarding the lack of capacity in areas such as housing and planning and noted the severe pressure on the Council’s budget, together with the increasing demands placed on those limited resources, which they felt would impact on the Council’s ability to continue to provide and achieve a good range of improvement across its services in future years.

The Head of Finance commented that the Council was embarking upon a Transformational programme which would look at identifying the Council’s priorities and resources available to deliver those resources and a report would be submitted  through the Council’s decision making processes over the coming months.

The Director of Legal and Democratic Services commented on the actions which had been identified in strengthening the Management arrangements for Carlisle Renaissance schemes and commented that Carlisle Renaissance was not a single scheme but a number of different schemes which came under the Carlisle Renaissance banner.  Some of those schemes would require the City Council to play a leading role such as the Caldew Riverside Development because of their interest as a land owner.  Details of that scheme would be submitted to the Council’s own decision making processes and reports would include sections on risk analysis.  Other similar schemes which arose in the future would be dealt with in the same way.  He added that whilst this would not resolve the actions required in strengthening the risk management arrangements of Carlisle Renaissance schemes it would nonetheless provide a point of reference for the various risks identified for the Council in such schemes.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the Annual Audit and Inspection Letter be referred to the Senior Management Team and the City Council’s Executive with a note of the Audit Committee’s comments.

(2)
That the Audit Manager and the Audit Commission be thanked for their Annual Audit and Inspection Letter.

(3)
That the Audit Committee’s thanks be extended to all City Council staff for the work which they had carried out which had resulted in such a positive report for the City Council.

(4)
That the comments included in the Annual Audit and Inspection Letter from paragraph 35-38 with regard to Health Inequalities be referred to the County Wide Scrutiny Committee on Health with a request that the various issues contained therein be considered on a County wide basis as they represented issues which were important to the whole of the County.

(5)
That the Head of Financial Services report back to a future meeting of the Committee on proposals for the ongoing arrangements for the Council fulfilling its Accountable Body Function following the cessation of any funding from the North West Development Agency for such purpose.
AUC.23/09
2008/9 FINAL ACCOUNTS PROCESS
The Director of Corporate Services report CORP.8/09 on the progress of the 2008/09 Final Accounts process was circulated. 
The Technical Accountant informed Members that the Council’s Statement of Accounts was now being prepared and would be submitted to the Audit Committee in June.  He drew Members attention to the requirement, as part of the close down process, for the Council to undertake a re-valuation exercise of its fixed assets to ensure that they were recorded in the Council’s balance sheet at the correct values.  He added that external valuers were being appointed to undertake this work and whilst it had been originally envisaged that the work would be completed by mid-April it was now likely that the information would not be supplied before the 11th May.  Members were advised that this posed a risk to the timely production of the Final Statements.  
The Technical Accountant also advised Members of the need to prepare budgets and statements on the International Financial Reporting Standards basis which would have a significant impact on the Council and the information used to prepare both the Statement of Accounts and its budgets.  He added that this would be a significant drain on the resources within the Financial Services Section and would require outstanding holiday and flexi balances to be quantified as at the year end and the treatment of Leases would also need to be split between the land and buildings elements.

He informed Members that the Council had approximately 850 Leases for land and property and it was proposed to commission 
PriceWaterhouseCoopers to undertake this work as part of the Service Credit which the Council currently enjoyed with PriceWaterhouseCoopers.

Members in considering the report noted the reference in the Action Plan to the work on replacing the Asset Register and noted the proposed implementation date 31 March 2010.  The Technical Accountant informed Members of the work which was presently being carried out in that regard.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the report be received and noted.

(2)
That the report be referred to the Executive and the Executive’s attention be drawn to the key risk areas identified within the report and the high risk areas included within the Action Plan as the Audit Committee had concerns with regard to the risks which these posed to the City Council and the timescales for addressing these risks.
AUC.24/09
AUDIT COMMITTEE’S ANNUAL REPORT
The Audit Manager presented a draft of the Audit Committee’s Annual Report (CORP.5/09) which summarised the work undertaken by the Audit Committee for the year 2008/09.  He added that the report would be amended by including details of the April 2009 meeting.

Ms Martlew suggested that a further section could be included to provide information as to the outcomes which had been achieved as a result of decisions taken by the Audit Committee which would serve to highlight further the effectiveness of the Audit Committee.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the draft report be agreed subject to the inclusion of amendments setting out the outcomes of the meeting of the Audit Committee of April 2009 and additional information on the outcomes achieved as a result of decisions taken by the Audit Committee to highlight the effectiveness of the Audit Committee.

(2)
That the report, as amended, be submitted to the City Council for consideration.

AUC.25/09
ANNUAL GOVERNANCE STATEMENT ACTION PLAN
The Head of Audit Services reported (CORP.3/09) on progress of the Annual Governance Statement Action Plan and he circulated for Members an updated Action Plan.  He informed Members that in accordance with the usual practice the Action Plan had been monitored and the updated status reported to Members at each meeting of the Committee.  He added that there were no new areas of risk arising from the Audit Reviews or the Risk Register which needed to be drawn to Members attention at the current meeting.  
Members in considering the report noted that the Council were still awaiting the outcome of the consultation on the proposed National Code of Conduct for all Local Government employees.  The Head of Audit informed Members that the Council had responded to the consultation and were awaiting the outcome of the consultation before progressing the matter further.

RESOLVED – That the Annual Governance Statement Action Plan and the current position relating each of the areas identified be noted.

AUC.26/09
AUDIT SERVICES PROGRESS REPORT
The Head of Audit Services reported (CORP.2/09) on the work carried out by Audit Services since the previous report to the Audit Committee on 14 January.  He reported that there had been little progress in respect of the MASS Database in relation to fixed assets although the matter had been considered at the meeting of the Executive on 16 February and the Head of Financial Services Head of Economy Property and Tourism had been asked to prepare a Progress Report for the relevant Portfolio Holders on this although it was now considered that this should be progressed as part of the Transformational Review  Only when it has been decided which services will be provided can a review of the systems needed to support them be progressed.  The Head of Audit also added that the need to enhance the role of the External Funding Officer had been previously identified by the Committee.  At the meeting of the Executive on 16 February the Head of Financial Services and Head of Economy Property and Tourism Services had been asked to prepare a progress report for the relevant Portfolio Holders and it was envisaged that this again would be progressed as part of the Transformational Review.

The Head of Audit also drew Members attention to the outcome of an Audit of Council Tax.  He informed Members that all the agreed Audit recommendations had been implemented with one exception which related to the legality of secondary use of Council Tax data which meant that the recommendation was unachievable.

Members in considering the report noted that the implementation of the MASS Database in relation to supporting community services and the enhancement of the role of the External Funding Officer were to be considered under the Transformational Programme but expressed concerns with the delays in respect of both issues and whilst it was noted that new systems were being investigated to deliver the different elements of the Finance and Contractor plus Systems the Audit Committee nonetheless had concerns about the time being taken to address both issues.  Financial Services were looking at a system to provide the accounting information required for Fixed Assets from 2010/11.
RESOLVED – (1)
That the report be received.

(2)
The reference to the outstanding recommendation arising from the Audit of Council Tax as referred to above be noted.

(3)
That the Executive’s attention be drawn to the concerns raised by the Audit Committee with regard to the delays in respect of replacing the MASS Database for Asset Management and the enhancement of the role of the External Funding Officer.

AUC.27/09
STRATEGIC AUDIT PLAN AND AUDIT PLAN FOR 2009/10
The Head of Audit Services reported CORP.1/09 on details of the updated Strategic Audit Plan and the proposed Audit Plan for 2009/10.  He referred Members to the Risk Assessment model which had been updated based on known changes to procedure and findings arising from Audit Reviews.  The Head of Audit Services also circulated a copy of the Risk Assessment Model.  He informed Members that the Audit Plan sought to identify the risk areas which could be addressed on any given timescale depending on the number of Audit staff available.  He further added that the material reviews had been included in the model for the sake of completeness as those reviews would be undertaken regardless of their level of risk as they were required by the Audit Commission.  The Head of Audit also set out a revised approach to the Medium and Low Risk reviews.  Members in considering the report welcomed the report and felt it was clearly stated with the level of risk easy to understand.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the Strategic Audit Plan and Audit Plan for 2009/10 be referred to the Executive for consideration prior to the Revised Audit Risk Assessment, attached at Appendix A to Report COPR.1/09 being submitted to Council for approval. 

(2)
That the internal Audit Plan for 2009/10 attached as Appendix B to the above report be approved.

(3)
That the Risk Assessment model attached as Appendix C be noted.

(4)
That the Head of Audit Services arrange to place a copy of Report CORP.1/09 for Members information in the Members Resource room.

AUC.28/09
CORPORATE RISK MANAGEMENT
A copy of the Deputy Chief Executive’s report CE.9/09 which provided an update on the Council’s Corporate Risk Register was circulated.  
Members noted that the entry on the Corporate Risk Register for Carlisle Renaissance had a risk rating of 8.  Ms Martlew commented that it was useful for the Audit Committee to see the Risk Register but the real benefit was in the mitigating actions which were taken to reduce the level of risk and in particular to ensure that those risks were included on the individual Directorate’s Register and the Corporate Risk Register.

Members also noted that the Carlisle Northern Development Route had been removed from the Corporate Risk Register as it had been considered that whilst the environmental works may have commenced on the route of the road there was still significant risk with regard to the funding for the project.  The City Council had invested a considerable level of resource in the Carlisle Northern Development Route and until the development of the route was more certain Members felt it should continue to be included on the Corporate Risk Register.

Members also noted the wording which was used in respect of the risk ratings for the Medium Term Financial Plan in terms of the impact being catastrophic and the likelihood being reasonably probable.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the report be received.

(2)
That the Audit Committee’s concerns with regard to the removal of the Carlisle Northern Development Route from the Corporate Risk Register be referred to the Risk Management Group and those concerns also be raised with the Portfolio Holder for Environment and Infrastructure.

(3)
That the Head of Finance review the wording which had been used to describe the level of risk associated with the Medium Term Financial Plan and consider whether the wording was appropriate.

(The meeting ended at 11.30 am)
